American Foreign Policy Council

CANADA

Quick Facts

Population: 35,362,905 (July 2016 est.)

Area: 9,984,670 sq km

Ethnic Groups: Canadian 32.2%, English 19.8%, French 15.5%, Scottish 14.4%, Irish 13.8%, German 9.8%, Italian 4.5%, Chinese 4.5%, North American Indian 4.2%, other 50.9%

Religions: Catholic 39% (includes Roman Catholic 38.8%, other Catholic .2%), Protestant 20.3% (includes United Church 6.1%, Anglican 5%, Baptist 1.9%, Lutheran 1.5%, Pentecostal 1.5%, Presbyterian 1.4%, other Protestant 2.9%), Orthodox 1.6%, other Christian 6.3%, Muslim 3.2%, Hindu 1.5%, Sikh 1.4%, Buddhist 1.1%, Jewish 1%, other 0.6%, none 23.9%

Government Type: Federal parliamentary democracy (Parliament of Canada) under a constitutional monarchy; a Commonwealth realm

GDP (official exchange rate): \$1.532 trillion (2015 est.)

Map and Quick Facts courtesy of the CIA World Factbook (January 12, 2017)

Overview

Canada is a free and peaceful society, with a large and generally successful immigration program. Newcomers to Canada tend to learn the local language (English or French), integrate into the economy, adopt Canadian values, and develop a positive Canadian identity. Muslims are no exception, and most Muslim communities in Canada are better integrated than their European counterparts. That said, Canada has also earned the unsavory reputation of being a terrorist haven, thanks to decades of political inaction and a weak legal framework to stop terrorist activities. A succession of terrorist groups flocked to Canada in the decades prior to 9/11. Following the 2001 attacks, Canada finally enacted stricter anti-terrorism laws. Islamist, jihadist and other terrorist groups have, nevertheless, been able to hide amid Canada's immigrant

communities – including its Muslim population of just over 1 million.¹ Persistent and subversive Islamist groups have penetrated this community and established terrorist cells, fundraising operations, communal organizations, mosques, and schools across Canada. The Canadian government once again strengthened its response to these developments through legislation (including the 2015 Anti-Terrorism Act, known as Bill C51) which has provided new tools for the Canadian government to fight terrorism and the ideology responsible for it.

ISLAMIST ACTIVITY

Exploiting the lack of anti-terrorism legislation that existed prior 2001, terrorist groups traditionally used Canada's immigrant communities as safe havens and, occasionally, as bases of operations. These groups included, among others, the Armenian Secret Army for the Liberation of Armenia (ASALA), Sri Lanka's Liberation Tigers of Tamil Eelam (LTTE), and Sikh extremists. More recently, these organizations and groups have been joined and outpaced by radical Islamist elements of various political and ideological stripes.

Canada's Islamist terrorists fall into three broad camps: (1) *Salafist*, including the new and enthusiastic supporters of the Islamic State, (2) Shi'ite, and (3) Palestinian. *Salafists* in Canada belong primarily to al-Qaeda, the Islamic State, and Armed Islamic Group (GIA) – an Algerian group striving to turn Algeria into a theocratic Islamic state.

According to the Canadian Security Intelligence Service (CSIS), there are three primary ways in which terrorism threatens Canadian safety and security:⁵ 1) terrorists continue to plot direct attacks against Canada and its allies, at home and abroad, with the intent of causing death, disruption and fear; 2) terrorists conduct activities in Canada to support terrorist activity globally, namely fundraising to support attacks and military groups; and 3) terrorists use social media to reach and radicalize individual Canadians, who are then convinced to travel abroad to join a terrorist army and commit attacks, or to receive training on terrorist methods.

Al-Qaeda

Al-Qaeda has a persistent presence in Canada, and al-Qaeda extremists continue to pose a threat to Canada's national security. While Al-Qaeda has experienced international decline over the past five years, it continues to command the loyalty, and, according to CSIS, continues to constitute a serious threat to Canada's security.⁶

Al-Qaeda has a history of organizing and raising funds in Canada. One of the most prominent ties linking Canada to al-Qaeda has been the Khadr family. Ahmed Said Khadr, the patriarch of the family, moved to Montreal in 1975, and began raising extensive funds for al-Qaeda. At one point, he was the highest-ranking member

of the group in Canada. He died in a 2003 confrontation with the Pakistani military, but his Islamist legacy lives on through his children. Two sons, Omar and Abdul Rahman, fought for the Taliban and were sent to Guantanamo. Omar infamously killed an American medic, Spt. 1st Class Christopher J. Speer, during a gun battle in Afghanistan in July 2002. He was then arrested and sent to Guantanamo Bay. Abdul Rahman was released in 2002, and returned back to Canada.⁸

Omar Khadr pleaded guilty to murder in violation of the laws of war, attempted murder in violation of the laws of war, conspiracy, two counts of providing material support for terrorism, and spying in the United States. In exchange for his guilty plea, the military tribunal sentenced him to eight years in prison and promised to repatriate him to Canada after he had served the first year of his sentence at Guantanamo. The U.S. finally repatriated Omar Khadr to Canada on September 29, 2012. He was then released on bail from an Edmonton prison and put on "house arrest" in May 2015. Since this time, Khadr has had his bail conditions relaxed to include visiting his still-radicalized family members in Toronto, he become engaged to a Palestinian activist, and he filed a \$20 million lawsuit against the Canadian government.

The Khadr's may be Canada's most infamous al-Qaeda-linked operatives, but they are certainly not alone in Canada. Fateh Kamel headed another al-Qaeda-GIA cell in Canada. Kamel fought with *mujahideen* in Afghanistan in the 1980s¹² and Bosnia in the 1990s. In 1996, he became a liaison between al-Qaeda and the GIA.¹³ He applied for a Canadian passport in 2005, and while his request was denied, citing national security threats, in response, Kamel sued.¹⁴ The Canadian federal judge initially declared the restriction unconstitutional, that decision was overturned upon appeal and Kamel was denied citizenship. ¹⁵

Two Canadians also participated in the In Amenas hostage crisis in January 2013. An al-Qaeda-linked terrorist group took over 800 hostages at a gas facility in In Amenas, Algeria, and, ultimately, at least 38 civilians and 29 terrorists died during the siege. Two of the terrorists, Ali Medlej and Xristos Katsiroubas, were Canadian men and high school classmates from London South Collegiate Institute in London, Ontario. Both of these men were killed in the attack. Mauritanian authorities had previously arrested a third classmate, Aaron Yoon, who was convicted in July 2012 of having ties to al-Qaeda and of posing a danger to national security. He was sentenced to two years in prison, 8 following which, Yoon was transferred back to London, Canada in July 2013.

In recent years, al-Qaeda cells in Canada have graduated from planning attacks in Canada, to be carried out overseas, to planning attacks against Canada. In 2006, the Royal Canadian Mounted Police (RCMP) arrested eighteen men plotting to bomb the Toronto Stock Exchange, the Toronto offices of CSIS, and a nearby military base.²⁰ They also intended to storm the Canadian Broadcasting Corporation

(CBC) and Canadian Parliament, take hostages, and decapitate the leaders of each party, including the Prime Minister. They planned to demand that Canada withdraw her troops from Afghanistan.²¹

These terrorists' efforts were thwarted thanks to an undercover effort by the RCMP. Of the 18 men arrested, eleven have been convicted of terrorism offences and two have been sentenced to life in prison. The ring-leader, Zakaria Amara pled guilty, received a life sentence and was stripped of his Canadian citizenship under a new law brought in by the government of Canada's former Prime Minister Stephen Harper. Harper's successor, current Prime Minister Justin Trudeau, has pledge to reverse this law and overhaul the government's ability to strip citizenship from foreignborn dual citizens convicted on terrorism charges.

Another al-Qaeda connected plot was thwarted on April 22, 2013, after an eight-month investigation. The RCMP arrested Tunisian-born Chiheb Esseghaier and Raed Jaser, a Palestinian from the United Arab Emirates, for plotting to derail a VIA Rail passenger train near Toronto. Police claim that the pair received guidance from members of al-Qaeda living in Iran.²³

A final example of an al-Qaeda connected terrorist cell was that headed up by Hiva Mohammad Alizadeh in Ottawa. The Iranian-born Kurdish refugee to Canada, considered the ringleader of an Ottawa al-Qaeda cell, pled guilty to a terror plot in 2014 and was sentenced to 24 years in a federal prison.²⁴ Alizadeh admitted that he spent two months in an al-Qaeda terrorist training camp in Afghanistan in 2009, where he received training on using firearms and assembling improvised explosive devices, and smuggled 56 circuit boards, capable of triggering remote bombs, back to Canada.²⁵

The Islamic State

The Islamic State has garnered appeal in Canada since its emergence in 2014. Dozens of Canadians have left their homes to fight in the Islamic State's *caliphate* in Iraq and Syria, and there have been at least two attacks, using lone wolf tactics, carried out by Canadian men who had sworn allegiance to the Islamic State.

The first attack was carried out by Canadian-born Martin Couture-Rouleau, who, on October 20, 2014, intentionally rammed his car into a pair of Canadian Forces soldiers in a shopping mall parking lot in Saint-Jean-sur-Richelieu, Quebec, killing one of them. Couture-Rouleau converted from Christianity to Islam in 2013, and began regularly posting pro-Islamic State and anti-Semitic messages on his Facebook page. ²⁶ Just two days later, a second Islamist attack took place on Parliament Hill in Ottawa. Islamist terrorist Michael Zehaf-Bibeau shot and killed Corporal Nathan Cirillo, who was standing ceremonially on guard at the Canadian War Memorial. After the shooting, Zehaf-Bibeau reportedly raises his gun in the air and shouted

"For Iraq." He then stormed the Centre Block building of the Canadian Parliament, shot a security guard and made his way towards the Library of Parliament before being fatally shot by parliamentary security guards. Both Prime Minister Stephen Harper and Leader of Her Majesty's Royal Opposition Thomas Mulcair were in adjacent rooms when the terrorist was killed.²⁷

On top of these attacks at home, a sizeable number of young Canadians have taken up arms to fight alongside Islamic State militants in Iraq, Syria and beyond. A 2016 report from the Canadian department of public safety highlighted that at least 180 individuals with a connection to Canada are currently overseas fighting alongside Islamist terrorist organizations, primarily the Islamic State. There are also at least 60 known returned foreign fighters in Canada, most of them living freely. According to Larry Brooks, a former CSIS counter-terrorism official, it's nearly impossible to prove to a Canadian judge, in a Canadian court, that an individual has participated in terrorist activities overseas. Canadian in Islamic State number of young Canadians have taken up arms to fight at least 60 known returned foreign fighters in Canada, most of them living freely.

Hezbollah

Canada remains an important source of financing and operational organizing for Hezbollah, and despite being banned in 2002 as a terrorist entity,³¹ the Iranian-backed Lebanese Shi'ite militia continues to raise funds, procure equipment, and hide wanted terrorists in Canada.³²

The case of Mohammad Hussein al Husseini, a Hezbollah operative deported from Canada in 1994, helped shine light on the organizations strong position in Canada. During interviews with CSIS, al Husseini provided insight into the network of members, supporters, and operatives and their activities in cities across Canada.

Years later, Mohammad Hassan Dbouk began to run the Canadian portion of Hezbollah's funding and procurement network, under the command of Haj Hassan Hilu Laqis, then Hezbollah's chief military procurement officer.³³ After seeking refugee status in Canada in 1998, Dbouk raised cash through credit card and banking scams, as well as cigarette smuggling, and used the proceeds to purchase high-tech military supplies used in Lebanon. Dbouk became an important asset for Hezbollah, and he was rejected five times for suicide missions because he was too valuable in Canada.³⁴ CSIS agents began monitoring his activates, and Dbouk was indicted by a U.S. federal court in 2001.³⁵

In June 2002, Israeli authorities arrested Fawzi Ayoub, a 39-year-old Lebaneseborn Canadian, who used a fake American passport to enter Israel. Israel accused him of being a Hezbollah fighter and of training Palestinian militants in the West Bank in Hezbollah bomb-making techniques.³⁶ Hezbollah was also known to hide terrorists wanted by other countries in Canada. Hani Abd al-Rahim al-Sayegh, a leader of Saudi Hezbollah involved in the 1996 Khobar Towers bombing that killed nineteen American Air Force personnel, made a refugee claim in Canada using a false name and settled in Ottawa, where he was arrested a year later.³⁷

Hezbollah was listed as a banned terrorist entity in Canada in 2002, following a federal court case brought forward by Jewish organization B'nai Brith.³⁸ Although officially banned, Hezbollah continues its subversive reach into Canada. In 2011, the US Treasury Department identified the Lebanese Canadian Bank SAL, along with its subsidiaries, as a "financial institution of primary money laundering concern under Section 311 of the USA PATRIOT Act for the bank's role in facilitating the money laundering activities of an international narcotics trafficking and money laundering network.³⁹ This bank's network facilitated the movement of illegal narcotics from Latin America to Europe and the Middle East, and laundered hundreds of millions monthly. This was done through bank accounts and other assets, including U.S. used car dealerships, according the U.S. Treasury.⁴⁰ The U.S. government found that Hezbollah derived direct "financial support from the criminal activities of [this] network.³⁴¹

The Lebanese Canadian Bank (LCB) was headquartered in Beirut, and had a representative office in Montreal, Quebec. Originally established in 1960, LCB operated as a subsidiary of the Royal Bank of Canada in the Middle East from 1968 to 1988, before becoming a privately-owned bank. In 2009, LCB's total assets were worth more than \$5 billion. 42

The Iranian embassy in Ottawa also had a history of funding and aiding a controversial cultural center with ties to Hezbollah, and was increasingly considered an outpost for espionage and subversion by the Iranian regime. The Iran embassy regularly hosted and funded conferences for Iranian Canadians and invited guests only. These events sought to reach sympathetic members of the Muslim community – to recruit, persuade, and intimidate them to join the Islamic Republic's network. ⁴³ In 2012, the Canadian government posted a notice on the Iranian embassy door ordering all Iranian officials to leave the country within five days. The government also closed Canada's embassy in Tehran, recalling all Canadian diplomats, cutting diplomatic ties with Iran, and officially listing Iran as a state sponsor of terrorism.

Canada went further by amending the *State Immunity Act* and adopting the *Justice for the Victims of Terrorism Act*, both of which allowed the families and victims of terrorism to take legal action and seek damages from the perpetrators of terrorism and those who support them, including the government of Iran. This effectively eliminated the legal distinction between terrorist groups and the states that bankroll them, extinguishing the sovereign immunity protection typically granted to govern-

ments. To assist victims in identifying and locating Iran's state assets, the government released a list of known Iranian state-owned property in Canada. In 2014, an Ontario judge ordered the seizure of more than \$7 million in bank accounts and property belonging to Iran. The historic ruling validated the Harper government's legal changes. Currently over 90 Canadian victims of terrorism have launched claims in Ontario's Superior Court seeking compensation from Iran for its role in training, arming, and financing Islamic terror networks.⁴⁴

Palestinian Islamists

Hamas, the most influential Palestinian Islamist group, has a history of using Canada as a fundraising base, even after the government designated it a terrorist organization in November 2002.⁴⁵ A May 2000 Privy Council Office memo to Prime Minister Jean Chrétien identified the Jerusalem Fund for Human Services (Jerusalem Fund) as a fundraising entity for Hamas.⁴⁶

The Canadian Coalition for Democracies alleges that the Jerusalem Fund responded to the flagging by merely changing its name to the International Relief Fund for the Afflicted and Needy (IRFAN) in 2001-2002. The Canadian Jewish News discovered that the Jerusalem Fund and IRFAN shared a mailing address in Mississauga, as well as a fax number.⁴⁷

In 2004, IFRAN came under scrutiny from the Canada Revenue Agency and its auditors over fundraising links to Hamas, but was able to keep its charitable status by signing an agreement stating it would not fund any organization linked to Hamas. A later audit found that, between 2004 and 2009, IFRAN had openly supported and provided funding to Hamas while also engaging in deceptive and misleading fundraising. A Charities Branch document highlights how IFRAN sent almost \$15 million to Hamas and related agencies during this period, leading to the government's decision to strip IFRAN of its charity status in 2011, and, in 2014, to add IFRAN to Canada's official list of terrorist groups.

Hamas also has raised hundreds of thousands of dollars in Canada through the Texas-headquartered Holy Land Foundation (HLF).⁵¹ The U.S., which designated Hamas a terrorist organization in 1995, shut down HLF in 2008 and, in 2009, sentenced five of its leaders to prison terms ranging from 15 to 65 years.⁵²

Additionally, Hamas is known to have recruited Canadians to commit attacks within Canada. In 2003, for instance, Israel arrested a Canadian man in Gaza who pled guilty to conspiracy and illegal military training for planning attacks against Jews in Canada and the U.S.⁵³ Hamas denied recruiting him, claiming that they limit their attacks to Middle Eastern targets.⁵⁴

The smaller Palestinian Islamic Jihad (PIJ) has also tried to penetrate Canada – albeit on a much more modest scale. The group is known to have long collected and laundered money in Canada, and even attempted to acquire a fraudulent visa so that its treasurer, Muhammed Tasir Hassan Al-Khatib, could visit Canada. Additional details of PIJ activity inside Canada remain spotty, but the country's intelligence service has warned that the group could expand its current, minimal activity in the years ahead; a confidential 2003 CSIS report notes that the discovery of a PIJ fundraising network in Florida "raises the possibility of PIJ elements crossing the border to develop a similar infrastructure in Canada." To date, however, here is no evidence that the PIJ has done so. Like Hamas, PIJ was designated a foreign terrorist organization by the Canadian government in November 2002, and its activities seem to have waned in Canada since this designation.

Islamist community organizations

Though it is not the norm for the Canadian Muslim community, a number of Islamic community organizations that have been infiltrated with radical extremists. The most prominent example was the Canadian Islamic Congress (CIC), which called itself "Canada's largest national non-profit and wholly independent Islamic organization." After a number of controversies, the CIC finally closed its doors in 2014, and is now defunct. The CIC had a history of demonizing Israel, fabricating lies about opponents, and apologizing for hardline Islamist groups, including by inciting anti-Semitism and justifying violence committed by Islamist groups against Israel. The CIC's leadership has further validated terrorism by denouncing the Canadian government's decision to designate Hamas and Hezbollah as terrorist groups, calling it an "unconscionable act of hypocrisy and a mockery of justice."

The Islamist Muslim Students' Association (MSA) has chapters at many Canadian universities. Muslim Brotherhood activists founded the MSA in 1963 at the University of Illinois Urbana-Champaign⁶¹ to help Muslims "practice Islam as a complete way of life." Chapters of the MSA have raised funds for the Hamas-linked Holy Land Foundation, ⁶³ as well as the Benevolence International Foundation and the Global Relief Foundation (both of which were later outlawed by the U.S. government for their links to al-Qaeda). ⁶⁴

Radicalism can be found in Canadian places of worship as well, with some mosques and Islamic schools indoctrinating their parishioners and students. The Salaheddin Islamic Center and the Al-Rahman Islamic Centre, both in Toronto, are examples of this trend. The Khadr family frequented the former, and six of the terrorists in the cell that planned to storm parliament and decapitate the Prime Minister prayed at the latter. ⁶⁵ The Salaheddin Islamic Center's imam, Aly Hindy, refused to join 120 other Canadian imams in condemning the London Tube Bombings in

2004, and he later defended members of the Toronto 18 terror cell.⁶⁶ He also directs his parishioners not to cooperate with Canadian authorities, and officiates at illegal polygamous weddings.⁶⁷

ISLAMISM AND SOCIETY

Canada's 2011 census, the most recent data available from the Government of Canada, recorded 1.05 million Muslims in the country, equaling 3.2 percent of the total population. Sixty-eight percent of Canada's Muslims are immigrants, and more than 387,000 Muslims have entered Canada since 2001. A majority of Canada's Muslims live in the province of Ontario (581,950) and most of those are located in the city of Toronto (424,930). The province of Quebec hosts the second largest Muslim community (243,430), 221,040 of whom live in Montreal, and it is home to many immigrants from the former French colonies of Algeria and Lebanon. Sizeable Muslim populations also reside in the provinces of Alberta (113,445) and British Columbia (79,310).

Continued immigration and a high birth rate are rapidly increasing those numbers, making Islam Canada's fastest growing religion. Between 2001 and 2011, for example, Muslims grew from 2% of the population to 3.2%.⁶⁹ The community is very ethnically diverse. It was recorded in 2001 that 36.7 percent were South Asian, 21.1 percent were Arab, 14.0 percent were West Asian, and 14.2 percent belonged to other groups.⁷⁰ This Muslim population tends to underperform compared to the larger Canadian public on a number of measures. As of 2001, for example, the Muslim community suffered a 14.4 percent unemployment rate, almost double the national rate of 7.4 percent.⁷¹ An updated analysis based on the 2011 Statistics Canada National Household Survey similarly found that 13.9 percent of Muslims in Canada were unemployed, as compared to a 7.8 percent national unemployment rate in Canada.⁷²

However, despite the disproportionately high unemployment rate, according to a 2007 Environics poll, 81 percent of Canadian Muslims "felt satisfied with the way things were going in their country." Unfortunately, the same Environics poll highlighted a troubling propensity for radicalism among respondents, with about 12 percent of Canadian Muslims polled saying that the terrorist plot to storm Parliament and behead the Prime Minister was justified.⁷⁴

Perhaps that often-vocal minority explains why a 2010 Leger Marketing poll found that 55 percent of Canadians disagreed when asked whether "Muslims share our values." A subsequent 2009 Angus Reid Strategies poll uncovered similar opinions, with only 28 percent of Canadians polled viewing Islam favorably, compared with 72 percent approval for Christianity and 53 percent approval for Judaism.⁷⁶

The updated 2016 Environics report on Muslims in Canada found similarly mixed results. On the one hand, it found that 83 percent of Muslims polled were "very

proud to be Canadian," compared to 73 percent of non-Muslims in Canada. However, when it comes to social views, on issues such as acceptance of homosexuals in society, and the dominance of men in the household, for instance, Muslims and non-Muslims have very diverging opinions. While 80 percent of Canadians believe that homosexuality should be accepted by society, only 36 percent of Muslims agree with that statement.⁷⁷

Nevertheless, Islamic law has made at least a limited mark in certain locales and sectors of Canadian society. When first passed, Ontario's *Arbitration Act of 1991* permitted people to submit civil disputes to arbitration panels whose decisions, if the parties consented, could deviate from Canadian civil law as long as they did not breach the criminal code.⁷⁸ Controversy erupted in 2003 when the Islamic Institute for Civil Justice broadcast its intention to establish panels that would use *sharia*. The fierceness of the debate prompted Ontario's government to ask Marion Boyd, a former attorney general of Ontario, to study the proposal for sharia-influenced arbitration panels. Although Boyd concluded that the *Arbitration Act* should remain in force so long as several new safeguards were added,⁷⁹ Ontario's Premier, Dalton McGuinty, ultimately decided to scrap the arbitration panels altogether. In 2006, Ontario's legislature amended the *Arbitration Act* to require that arbitration be "conducted exclusively in accordance with the law of Ontario or another Canadian jurisdiction."

This precedent-setting decision to prevent Sharia law in Canada was reached, in part, thanks to protests and coordinated efforts led by prominent moderate Muslim figures in Canada, including Tarek Fatah, founder of the Muslim Canadian Congress who called it "a Saudi-funded cancer spreading across the world," and Raheel Raza, a leading liberal Muslim activist, author and documentary filmmaker who created the film "Honor Diaries."

ISLAMISM AND THE STATE

Canada passed its first anti-terrorism legislation, the *Canadian Anti-Terrorism Act* (Bill C-36), in the wake of the September 11th terrorist attacks on the United States. Before the *Anti-Terrorism Act* received the Royal Assent on December 18, 2001, the Canadian criminal code did not formally define "terrorist activity." The *Anti-Terrorism Act* rectified this deficiency, providing a definition of both "terrorist activity" and "terrorist group," and authorizing the Governor in Council, on the recommendation of the Solicitor General, to designate an entity as a terrorist group. 83

The Anti-Terrorism Act's prohibition of providing financial services to terrorist groups represented Canada's first measure aimed at curbing terrorist financing. Before the Act, people could legally raise money for terrorist groups in Canada and the government could only prosecute people for directly funding a terrorist attack. However, as

a practical matter, because of the opaque manner in which terrorist groups use banks and financial markets, it had proven to be almost impossible to connect donors to attacks.⁸⁴

The Anti-Terrorism Act equipped authorities with several new tools to fight terrorism, including investigative hearings, preventive arrests, and new rules concerning information disclosure and rescinding a group's charity status. The Act amended the Proceeds of Crime (Money Laundering) Act to provide authorities with a scheme for monitoring suspicious financial transactions that could be tied to terrorism. The Act also established a mechanism for rescinding organizations' charitable status if there are reasonable grounds to believe that it has or will fund a terrorist group.⁸⁵

However, in the wake of the 2013 Boston Marathon Bombing, Liberals and Conservatives united to pass the *Combating Terrorism Act*. The bill revives the investigative hearing and preventive detention practices discontinued in 2007. Authorities may compel someone to submit to interrogation if he or she is suspected of having knowledge of a terrorist act, and they may imprison anyone who refuse to cooperate for up to twelve months. Authorities may also detain someone for up to three days and impose probationary conditions for up to a year on anyone suspected of engaging in terrorist activity.⁸⁶

In the wake of the two Islamist terrorist attacks that resulted in the death of two members of the Canadian Forces in October, 2014 the Harper government introduced updates to the *Anti-Terrorism Act* in January 2015, through Bill C-51. The bill—an Act to enact the *Security of Canada Information Sharing Act* and the *Secure Air Travel Act*, to amend the *Criminal Code*, the *Canadian Security Intelligence Service Act* and the *Immigration and Refugee Protection Act* and to make related and consequential amendments to other Acts—sought to broaden the mandate of CSIS and to allow various Canadian government agencies to share information more easily, with the goal of proactively thwarting attacks before they happen. ⁸⁷ While Bill C-51 sparked some controversy, it was passed and received royal assent in June 2015. During the 2015 Canadian election campaign, current Prime Minister Justin Trudeau pledged to amend the bill in order to strike a greater balance between promoting security and respecting civil liberties. Despite this pledge, the Trudeau government has not taken steps to amend the *Act* since forming government in late 2015. ⁸⁸

Prime Minister Trudeau, much like former U.S. President Barack Obama, is reluctant to discuss the threat posed by Islamists in Canada, and avoids using the term Islamist terrorism. In September 2016, Trudeau visited a gender-segregated mosque, the Ottawa Muslim Association, whose *imam* is a member of a group considered by some to be a terrorist organization. Trudeau met with Samy Metwally, who is a member of the International Union for Muslim Scholars (IUMS), which was founded by Yusuf al-Qaradawi, the Muslim Brotherhood's leading ideological figure. In 2014, the United Arab Emirates listed IUMS on its list of designated terrorist organizations.⁸⁹

Trudeau's candidate selection and subsequent members of the Liberal caucus also raise concerns about his apparent lack of concern toward individuals with connections with Islamists in Canada and abroad. Two members of his Liberal caucus, MPs Ali Ehassi and Majid Jowhari, are also Iranian nationals, and have been lobbying to re-open diplomatic ties with Iran. The two men hosted an invitation-only roundtable event in Toronto in November 2016 to discuss Canadian-Iranian relations. The event was criticized for being stacked with pro-regime voices and not discussing Iran's human rights violations. ⁹⁰

Possibly even more concerning is Mississauga Liberal MP Omar Alghabra, who Trudeau appointed as the Parliamentary Secretary to the Minister of Foreign Affairs. The Saudi-born Syrian Alghabra is the former president of the Canadian Arab Federation, an organization that was defunded by the Canadian government in 2009 over its participating in a conference with Hamas and Hezbollah delegates and for comparing Israelis to Nazis. In 2014, a Federal Court ruling upheld the decision, citing evidence that included a sign threatening to murder a Jewish child, and because of a CAF-sponsored essay contest on the topic of "ethnic cleansing" in Israel. Alghabra once wrote an open letter calling Israel "a country that is conducting a brutal and the longest contemporary occupation in the world."

While Canada has the unfortunate reputation, particularly in the United States, for not taking national security and terrorism seriously, this stereotype is not accurate. Canada has made significant stride and marked legal progress in investigating and combating terrorism, and the silent majority of Canadians support measures to boost immigration security and protect the safety of Canadians. While terrorism and the broader threat of Islamist infiltration remains a threat to Canada, Canadians and Canadian security officials remain vigilant against the various threats of Islamist organizations and terrorist groups.

ENDNOTES

- [1] Statistics Canada, "2011 National Household Survey: Data tables," http://www12.statcan.gc.ca/nhs-enm/2011/dp-pd/dt-td/Rp-eng.cfm?L ANG=E&APATH=3&DETAIL=0&DIM=0&FL=A&FREE=0&GC=0&GID=0&GK=0&GRP=0&PID=105399&PRID=0&PTYPE=105277&S=0&SHOWALL=0&SUB=0&Temporal=2013&THEME=95&VID=0&VNAMEE=&VNAMEF=.
- [2] Andrew Millie and Dilip K. Das, Contemporary Issues in Law Enforcement and Policing (Boca Raton: CRC Press, 2008), 88.
- [3] Stewart Bell, Cold Terror: How Canada Nurtures and Exports Terrorism Around the World (Ontario: Wiley, 2005), 42.
- [4] "In Depth: Air India, The Victims," CBC News, March 16, 2005, http://www.cbc.ca/news/background/airindia/victims.html.

- [5] Canadian Security Intelligence Service, Public Report, 2013-2014, February 2015. https://www.csis.gc.ca/pblctns/nnlrprt/2013-2014/2013-2014_Public_Report_Inside_ENG.pdf.
- [6] Ibid.
- [7] "Khadr Family," Global Jihad, September 15, 2010, http://www.globaljihad.net/view_page.asp?id=902.
- [8] Anti-Defamation League, "Canada And Terrorism," January 2004, http://www.adl.org/terror/tu/tu_0401_canada.asp.
- [9] "Youngest Guantanamo Detainee Pleads Guilty," CNN, October 25, 2010, http://www.cnn.com/2010/US/10/25/khadr.plea/.
- [10] Michelle Shephard, "Omar Khadr Repatriated to Canada," Toronto Star, September 29, 2012, http://www.thestar.com/news/2012/09/29/omar_khadr_repatriated_to_canada.html
- [11] Colin Perkel, "Omar Khadr wins right to expand \$20M suit vs. Canadian government," The Canadian Press. October 23, 2014. http://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/omar-khadr-wins-right-to-to-expand-20m-suit-vs-canadian-government-1.2811226.
- [12] Stewart Bell, Cold Terror: How Canada Nurtures and Exports Terrorism Around the World (Ontario: Wiley, 2005), 140.
- [13] "Fateh Kamel," Global Jihad, September 15, 2010, http://www.globaljihad.net/view_page.asp?id=294.
- [14] Stewart Bell, "Montreal man with terror-related convictions denied passport," National Post, September 15, 2011, http://news.nationalpost.com/news/canada/montreal-man-with-terror-related-convictions-denied-passport.
- [15] "Court Restores Rule that Denied Terrorist a Passport," Toronto Star, January 29, 2009, http://www.thestar.com/news/canada/2009/01/29/court_restores_rule_that_denied_terrorist_a_passport.html.
- [16] Angelique Chrisafis, Julian Borger, Justin McCurry, and Terry Macalister, "In Amenas: Timeline of Four-Day Siege in Algeria," Guardian (London), January 25, 2013, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/jan/25/in-amenas-timeline-siege-algeria.
- [17] Tonda MacCharles, "'Clear leader of raid on Algerian plant was Ali Medlej, Canadian officials believe," Toronto Star, September 19, 2013, https://www.thestar.com/news/canada/2013/09/19/clear_leader_of_raid_on_algerian_plant_was_ali_medlej_canadian_officials_believe.html.
- [18] Tonda MacCharles, "Mauritania Jailed Canadian Aaron Yoon for Al Qaeda Ties, Says Amnesty," Toronto Star, April 5, 2013, http://www.thestar.com/news/canada/2013/04/05/aaron_yoon_serving_twoyear_sentence_in_mauritania_for_al_qaeda_ties_amnesty_international.html.
- [19] "Aaron Yoon trying to readjust to life in London after time in Mauritanian prison," CTV London, September 18, 2013, http://london.ctvnews.ca/aaron-yoon-trying-to-readjust-to-life-in-london-after-time-in-mauritanian-prison-1.1460730.

- [20] "Toronto 18 Bomb Plot Chief' Jailed," Al-Jazeera (Doha), September 28, 2010, http://english.aljazeera.net/news/americas/2010/01/201011935438946391.html
- [21] "Another 'Toronto 18' Member Pleads Guilty," CBC News, September 28, 2010, http://www.cbc.ca/canada/toronto/story/2010/01/20/toronto-18-plea941.html.
- [22] Christie Blatchford, "Toronto 18' Case Our First Sign that 'Good Canadian Boys' are being Radicalized Too," National Post, April 2, 2013, http://fullcomment.nationalpost.com/2013/04/02/christie-blatchford-toronto-18-case-our-first-sign-that-good-canadian-boys-are-being-radicalized-too/.
- [23] Megan O'Toole, Stewart Bell and Adrian Humphreys, "I Don't Want a Book Written By Humans: VIA Terror Plot Accused again Rejects Criminal Code," National Post, May 23, 2013, http://news.nationalpost.com/2013/05/23/i-dont-want-a-book-written-by-humans-via-terror-plot-accused-again-rejects-criminal-code/.
- [24] Robert Bostelaar, "Hiva Alizadeh pleads guilty to terror plot," Ottawa Citizen, September 18, 2014, http://ottawacitizen.com/news/local-news/hiva-alizadeh-pleads-guilty-to-terror-plot.
- [25] "Hiva Alizadeh pleads guilty in Ottawa terrorism trial" CBC News, September 17, 2014, http://www.cbc.ca/beta/news/canada/ottawa/hiva-alizadeh-pleads-guilty-in-ottawa-terrorism-trial-1.2768944.
- [26] Erika Tucker, "Who is Quebec terror-linked suspect Martin Rouleau?" Global News, November 30, 2014, http://globalnews.ca/news/1626457/who-is-quebec-terror-linked-suspect-martin-rouleau/.
- [27] Evan Solomon, "Ottawa shooting: The face-to-face encounter that ended the attack on Parliament," CBC News, October 24, 2014, http://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/ottawa-shooting-the-face-to-face-encounter-that-ended-the-attack-on-parliament-1.2812802.
- [28] Department of Public Safety, Government of Canada. "2016 Public Report on the Terrorist Threat to Canada," August 25, 2016. https://www.publicsafety.gc.ca/cnt/rsrcs/pblctns/2016-pblc-rpr-trrrst-thrt/index-en.aspx.
- [29] Ibid
- [30] Stewart Bell, "About 180 'individuals with a nexus to Canada' suspected of participating in terrorist activities oversea," National Post, August 25, 2016, http://news.nationalpost.com/news/canada/canada-a-target-of-direct-threats-from-isil-and-other-extremists-government-says-in-overdue-report
- [31] Stewart Bell, "Canada pushed EU to add Hezbollah to list of banned terrorist organizations, officials says," July 24, 2013, http://news.nationalpost.com/news/canada-pushed-eu-to-add-hezbollah-to-list-of-banned-terrorist-organizations-official-says
- [32] Matthew Levitt, "Another path to Martydom," National Post, August 28, 2013, http://news.nationalpost.com/full-comment/matthew-levitt-another-path-to-martyrdom.

- [33] Ibid.
- [34] Ibid.
- [35] Ibid.
- [36] Anti-Defamation League, "Canada and Terrorism."
- [37] Bell, Cold Terror, 107.
- [38] "Group goes to court to get Hezbollah banned," CBC News, November 29, 2002, http://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/group-goes-to-court-to-get-hezbollah-banned-1.326366
- [39] U.S. Department of the Treasury, "Treasury Identifies Lebanese Canadian Bank Sal as a 'Primary Money Laundering Concern," February 10, 2011, https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/tg1057.aspx.
- [40] Ibid.
- [41] Ibid.
- [42] Ibid.
- [43] Michael Petrou, "Iran's long reach into Canada," Macleans, June 20, 2012, http://www.macleans.ca/authors/michael-petrou/irans-long-reach-into-canada/.
- [44] Candice Malcolm "A hawk among doves," C2C Journal, March 1, 2016, http://www.c2cjournal.ca/2016/03/a-hawk-among-doves/.
- [45] Department of Public Safety, Government of Canada, "Currently Listed Entities," October 20, 2010 http://www.publicsafety.gc.ca/prg/ns/le/cle-eng. aspx Hamas.
- [46] Paul Lungen, "Group Claims Hamas Raising Funds in Canada," Canadian Jewish News, November 22, 2004, http://www.cjnews.com/index.php?option=com_content&task=view&id=5971&Itemid=86.
- [47] Bell, Cold Terror, 107.
- [48] Stewart Bell, "Muslim group appealing Ottawa's 'unreasonable' and 'unconstitutional' decision to list it as a terrorist entity," National Post, May 4, 2014, http://news.nationalpost.com/news/canada/muslim-non-profit-appealing-ottawas-unreasonable-and-unconstitutional-decision-to-list-it-as-aterrorist-group.
- [49] Ibid.
- [50] Ibid.
- [51] Anti-Defamation League, "Canada And Terrorism."
- ^[52] Anti-Defamation League, "Backgrounder: The Holy Land Foundation for Relief And Development," May 28, 2009, http://www.adl.org/main_Terrorism/backgrounder_holyland.htm.
- [53] "Canadian Pleads Guilty In Plot To Kill Jews," CBC News, November 24, 2004, http://www.cbc.ca/world/story/2004/11/24/akkal-israel041124.html.
- [54] Rami Amichai, "Israel Remands Canadian In Alleged Attack Plot," The Age (Melbourne), December 16, 2003, http://www.theage.com.au/articles/2003/12/15/1071336890251.html.

- [55] Stewart Bell, "The Holy War Comes To Canada," National Post, October 23, 2003, http://archive.frontpagemag.com/readArticle.aspx?ARTID=15775. [56] Ibid.
- [57] Department of Public Safety, Government of Canada, "Listed Terrorist Entities," https://www.publicsafety.gc.ca/cnt/ntnl-scrt/cntr-trrrsm/lstd-ntts/index-en.aspx.
- [58] Canadian Islamic Congress, "Facts About the CIC," September 10, 2010, http://www.canadianislamiccongress.com/cicfacts.php.
- [59] Wahida Valiante, "The New Syndrome F.e.a.r. -- Fear Everything Anxiety Reaction," Friday Magazine 9, iss. 60 (2006), http://www.canadianislam-iccongress.com/opeds/article.php?id=2840; Canadian Islamic Congress, "Islamic Congress And Arab Federation Call On All Canadians To Condemn Continuing Israeli War Crimes In Gaza," January 21, 2008, http://www.canadianislamiccongress.com/mc/media_communique.php?id=985.
- [60] Canadian Islamic Congress, "Islamic Congress Urges Government to Take Hezbollah And Hamas Off Terrorist' List," August 22, 2006, http://www.canadianislamiccongress.com/mc/media_communique.php?id=814.
- [61] The Investigative Project on Terrorism, "Muslim Student's Association," January 1, 2008, http://www.investigativeproject.org/profile/166.
- [62] Muslim Student's Association, "Constitution/Bylaws," October 25, 2010, http://www.msanational.org/about/constitution.
- [63] Jonathan Dowd-Gailey, "Islamism's Campus Club: The Muslim Students'
 Association," Middle East Quarterly 11, no. 1 (2004), 63-72.
 [64] Ibid.
- [65] Anthony DePalma, "Six of 17 Arrested In Canada's Antiterror Sweep Have Ties To Mosque Near Toronto," New York Times, June 5, 2006.
- [66] "Mohammed Adam, Fundamentalist And Proud Of It," Ottawa Citizen, August 13, 2005, http://www.truthandgrace.com/clericscarborough.htm.
- [67] Noor Javed, "GTA's Secret World of Polygamy," Toronto Star, May 24, 2008, http://www.thestar.com/News/GTA/article/429490.
- [68] Statistics Canada, "2011 National Household Survey: Data tables," http://www12.statcan.gc.ca/nhs-enm/2011/dp-pd/dt-td/Rp-eng.cfm?L ANG=E&APATH=3&DETAIL=0&DIM=0&FL=A&FREE=0&GC=0&GID=0&GK=0&GRP=0&PID=105399&PRID=0&PTYPE=105277&S=0&SHOWALL=0&SUB=0&Temporal=2013&THEME=95&VID=0&VNAMEE=&VNAMEF=...
- [69] Statistics Canada, "2001 Census: Selected Religions, For Canada, Provinces And Territories," n.d., http://www12.statcan.ca/english/census01/products/highlight/Religion/Page.cfm?Lang=E&Geo=PR&View=1a&Code=01&Table=1&StartRec=1&Sort=2&B1=Canada&B2=1.
- [70] Jennifer Selby, "Islam In Canada," EuroIslam.info, September 21, 2010, http://www.euro-islam.info/country-profiles/canada/.

- [71] Statistics Canada, "2001 Census: Selected Cultural And Labour Force Characteristics (58), Selected Religions (35A), Age Groups (5A) And Sex (3) For Population 15 Years And Over, For Canada, Provinces, Territories And Census Metropolitan Areas," n.d., http://www12.statcan.ca/english/census01/products/standard/themes/RetrieveProductTable.cfm?Temporal=2001&PID=677 73&APATH=3&GID=517770&METH=1&PTYPE=55496&THEME=56 &FOCUS=0&AID=0&PLACENAME=0&PROVINCE=0&SEARCH=0&GC=0&GK=0&VID=0&VNAMEE=&VNAMEF=&FL=0&RL=0&FREE. [72] "Canadian Muslims face high unemployment," IQRA.ca March 31,
- "Canadian Muslims face high unemployment," IQRA.ca March 31 2015, http://iqra.ca/2015/canadian-muslims-face-high-unemployment/.
- [73] "Canada's Muslims: An International Comparison," CBC News, February 13, 2007, http://www.cbc.ca/news/background/islam/muslim-survey. html.
- [74] David B. Harris, "Is Canada Losing The Balance Between Liberty And Security?" in Alexander Moens and Martin Collacott, eds., Immigration Policy and the Terrorist Threat in Canada and the United States (Vancouver: Fraser Institute, 2008), 137.
- [75] Elizabeth Thompson, "Canadians Don't Believe That Muslims Share Their Values," National Post, September 10, 2010, http://www.nationalpost.com/Canadians+believe+Muslims+share+their+values+poll/3508281/story.html.
- [76] John Geddes, "What Canadians Think Of Sikhs, Jews, Christians, Muslims," Maclean's, April 28, 2009, http://www2.macleans.ca/2009/04/28/what-canadians-think-of-sikhs-jews-christians-muslims/.
- [77] Environics, "Survey of Muslims in Canada, 2016," http://www.environicsinstitute.org/uploads/institute-projects/survey%20of%20muslims%20 in%20canada%202016%20-%20final%20report.pdf.
- [78] Anthony Bradney, Law and Faith in a Skeptical Age (New York: Routledge, 2009), 49.
- [79] Marion Boyd, "Dispute Resolution In Family Law: Protecting Choice, Promoting Inclusion," December 20, 2004, http://www.attorneygeneral.jus.gov.on.ca/english/about/pubs/boyd/.
- [80] Arbitration Act, 1991, S.O. 1991, c. 17 (version in force between 22 June 2006 and 29 April 2007), http://www.canlii.org/en/on/laws/stat/so-1991-c-17/1917/so-1991-c-17.html history.
- [81] Dana Kennedy, "Canada's Growing Jihadi Cancer," Daily Beast, December 13, 2015, http://www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2015/12/14/canada-sgrowing-jihadist-cancer.html
- [82] Department of Justice, Government of Canada, "About the Anti-terrorism Act," http://www.justice.gc.ca/eng/cj-jp/ns-sn/act-loi.html.
- [83] Ibid.
- [84] Bell, Cold Terror, 97.

- [85] Department of Justice, Government of Canada, "About the Anti-terrorism Act," http://www.justice.gc.ca/eng/cj-jp/ns-sn/act-loi.html.
- [86] "Controversial Anti-terrorism Tools Revived as Bill Passes," CBC News, April 24, 2013, http://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/controversial-anti-terrorism-tools-revived-as-bill-passes-1.1414767.
- [87] Parliament of Canada, Statutes of Canada 2015, Chapter 20, Second Session, Forty-first Parliament, http://www.parl.gc.ca/HousePublications/Publication.aspx?Language=E&Mode=1&DocId=8056977&File=4.
- [88] Chris Hall, "Trudeau tracker: Promised changes to anti-terrorism law C-51 still months away," CBC News, May 17, 2016, http://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/trudeau-tracker-anti-terrorism-bill-1.3586337.
- [89] Anthony Furey, "Trudeau visits mosque with terror connections," Toronto Sun, September 12, 2016, http://www.torontosun.com/2016/09/12/trudeau-visits-mosque-with-terror-connections.
- [90] Michael Petrou, "Liberal MPs defend invitation list for Stephane Dion roundtable on Iran," CBC News, November 4, 2016, http://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/iran-canada-dion-engagement-1.3834592.
- [91] Ari Yashar, "Is Trudeau's new Foreign Minister Secretary a Hamas backer?" Israel National News, April 12, 2016, http://www.israelnationalnews.com/News/News.aspx/204406